Khalifa Uthman bin Affan - Facing the Challange of the Seditionists
Council of Governors
The Council of Governors met at Madina. Uthman apprised them of his concern at the virulent propaganda
that was being carried against the administration, and wanted their suggestions for overcoming the crisis.
Abdullah b 'Aamir the Governor of Basra suggested that the persons responsible for making the
propaganda should be sent to the borders for undertaking Jihad. Muawiyah suggested that the Governors
should be authorized to suppress the sedition movements within their provinces. Abdullah b Saad
proposed that the miscreants should be won over by the grant of favors. 'Amr b Al 'Aas struck a different
note. He had a personal grievance against Uthman because he had been deposed from the governorship
of Egypt. He observed that there could be no improvement in the situation unless Uthman changed his
policies, and instead of favoring his relatives appointed the right men to the right job. Uthman directed the
Governors that they should adopt all the expedients they had suggested according to local circumstances.
He exhorted the Governors to be just and fair, and redress the legitimate grievances of the people. They
should, however, take stern measures against the seditionist. Uthman appealed to the people in general to
remain united and maintain the integrity and unity of the Ummah. He said that the enemies of Islam were
out to subvert Islam by creating dissension in their ranks, and they should be beware of the enemy. Those
who wanted to create differences between the people and the administration could be no friends of the
Muslims. Uthman took note of the criticism of 'Amr b Al 'Aas . He said that it was for the Caliph as Head of
the State to appoint such persons to State offices in whom he had confidence, and if any person was
deposed in public interest, he should not make such deposition a cause of personal grievance. He pointed
out that in an Islamic state, high offices were mere burdens, and one should neither covet them, nor feel
aggrieved when deprived of any of such office. He added that he had never coveted the caliphate, but
once he had been made the Caliph there was no option with him but to discharge the onerous duties of
the office according to the best of his ability. He assured all concerned that it would be his endeavor to
redress the legitimate grievances of the people. He pointed out that at the same time it was the duty of the
people not to indulge in false propaganda or lend ear to what was mere hearsay.
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